









2839



PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 19th September 2016 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
         
                Mr. Stretch                                   Mrs. Thompson                                      

    Mr. Aldus                                     District Councillor Mrs. Airey

    County Councillor Mrs. Willis    

                Mr. Douglas, Mr. Morrison & Mr. Diss 
1.   Apologies


    Mrs. Scrogham(Vice-chairperson)   District Councillor Mr. Butcher                         


    PCSO Helen Madden     
2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interest. 
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
A letter, previously circulated via email to all councillors, was read from Mrs. Reynolds of Ghyll Farm, Pennington regarding the recent flooding in Pennington in late August. Mrs. Reynolds cited a similar situation in Cockermouth and requested that it could be suggested to the appropriate authorities that the water level be reduced in the Pennington Reservoir which is no longer used. County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that she had contacted both the Environment Agency and the Flood Recovery Group to ascertain the best way of progressing this suggestion. Clerk to write to Mrs. Reynolds thanking her for her letter and suggestion.
County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that she was to meet with PCSO Madden with regard to creating no cold calling areas in Park Field, Park Side, Birkrigg Close, Park Avenue and Willow Court.
Mr. Aldus reported that he had successfully sold his house and would be moving to Yorkshire, possibly at the end of November. The Chairman thanked him for his service on the parish council.

District Councillor Mrs. Airey reported that the Pennington School drainage problem had been rectified and the overgrown hedge adjacent to the pavement between Cross-a-Moor and the school had been cut. The road had been swept between Green Moor and High Greaves but gravel had been deposited by the force of the rain in other areas 
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which were causing a problem. The recycling problem in Fox Street had been resolved.
PCSO Helen Madden had emailed the following calls for service list from 18th July 2016 :-
 Highway disruption – flooding (x2); drunk female in road (x1); garden shed on highway : Sheep (x2); insecure load – hay.
Road traffic collisions – 3 vehicle RTC with injury; 1 vehicle versus sheep; 2 vehicle RTC no injury and 1 fail to stop collision – no injury
Assault – 2 x minor injury
Concern for welfare – 1 x mental health – all in order and 1 concern for neighbour – fall in home
Anti-Social Behaviour  - 1 no further action required – no crime
Theft from motor vehicle x 1
Pets/domesticated – assist ambulance service access patient by removing vicious dog
Mr. Morrison gave a letter to the clerk to read to the room from the ‘residents of Fairfield and like minded residents of the Pennington community who want to maintain a quiet and secure lifestyle’ thanking the parish council for help in the outcome of the 2016 Cowran Estate Music Festival. It contained a donation for £20 for parish funds to be used at the council’s discretion.
5.  Lindal

A holding direction was in force on the concrete batching plant planning application until 14th October 2016. This was to accommodate the planned alterations to rectify the flooding at the notorious ‘Lindal Dip’. However, the work on this had been re-scheduled to start after the commencement of the new school term.
6.  Cowran Farm
Mr. Diss informed the council that Cowran Farm was proposing to create a small campsite of about one hundred and fifty pitches with access through the main entrance. Mr. Diss invited questions and the planning application was discussed within item fifteen of the agenda.
7.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. The youth shelter had been removed from the Youth Area.
b) Mr. Aldus reported that he was trying to arrange for the cleaning of the bus shelters prior to the installation of the seat in the bus shelter opposite the Miners. Mr. Aldus and Mr. Stretch reported that the bus shelter by the Miners was very badly rusted. It was decided that the installation of a new replacement bus shelter was the preferred option. Mr. Aldus to select new bus shelter.
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8.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received. 
b)A wooden post and wire netting fence had been constructed in the field directly adjacent to the Loppergarth to Rowe Head footpath. Barbed wire had also been placed across the top of the fence which was deemed dangerous. It was reported to Guy Timperley of CCC Countryside Access who very kindly arranged to have the barbed wire moved to the side of the fence adjacent to the field on the opposite side to the footpath.
9. Community Led Plan

Mrs. Thompson reported that the team had been joined by residents from Lindal and more residents from Loppergarth. Development of the questionnaire continued which was soon to be completed. Good practice on affordable housing had been shared with Val Holden of the SLDC Housing Group. The next meeting was scheduled for 27th September 2016 at 7pm at the Wellington Inn, Loppergarth.
10.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

No issues were raised.
11.  Year End

The clerk informed the council that a successful audit opinion had been received from the external auditor. The annual return was accepted and approved by the parish council
12.   Highway Repairs
The A590 through Swarthmoor had been resurfaced. The highways hotline number is 0330 303 2992. 
13.   Local Area Partnership

Mrs. Scogham reported via email that she attended the LAP meeting on 7th September 2016 where a first responder from Baycliff gave a presentation. Mrs. Scrogham proposed the idea that the council could possibly invite the volunteer first responder to the November meeting to give a short talk on his work and possibly make a donation to the first responder service. 
Mrs. Scrogham had consulted with Mrs. Thompson on the issue of parishes within the Local Area Partnership facing similar problems. Mrs. Scrogham suggested that all parish councillors attending the next meeting take the last four months of minutes to perform a flip chart exercise to define common problems. Once identified a combined effort could be considered to address the common issues. 










2842

Mrs. Scrogham will be attending the LAP flood meeting on November 24th in Kendal and a meeting of Bay Wind Energy Community Trust on 28th September
14. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         Parish election costs

           £126.16

         Sunnyside door barrel


 £20.00

         External audit fee

           £120.00
Invoices Due for Payment
None
Receipts
Sunnyside rent
     
                       £410.00

Allotment rent



 £10.00

Donation

                         £20.00
Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 70 issue date 9th September 2016) balance on 9th September 2016: £10,628.84. (This includes £1,300 funding being held for the new Loppergarth Playground)
15. Planning Applications
Pennington

The following planning application was approved:-

SL/2016/0579

Extension of existing silage clamp and roofing over, Channel House Farm, Pennington.
The following planning application was rejected:-

SL/2016/0804              Use of land for camping, yurts, amenity building, hardstanding and landscaping, Cowran Farm.
Mr. Morrison conveyed his objections to the plans. He had concerns regarding the narrow approach road currently used by cyclists, horse riders, dog walkers, children and parents with pushchairs. Increased traffic would cause further hazards and endanger road users. A campsite with unknown, temporary residents would raise security issues for residents. Noise levels would also increase.
SLDC

The following planning applications were approved:-

SL/2016/0234

Replacement of two polytunnels with a greenhouse, Cowran Farm, Pennington.
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SL/2097

Erection of stable block, Seg Lane, Pennington.

SL/2016/0597

Installation of additional windows, glass balustrading and roof lights, Quaker Lodge, Carley Lane.

SL/2016/0623

Two detached dwellings, Beckthorn, Ulverston Road, Swarthmoor
SL/2016/0363

Single story extension, 3, South Green, Birkrigg Park.
16.  Correspondence
The correspondence list was read.
17.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 17th October 2016.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 26th September 2016
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

